South Dakota Board of Directors for Educational Telecommunications
Summer Meeting—August 20, 2024
SDPB Black Hills Studio & Virtual Meeting

Board Members Present: Julie Overgaard, Kay Jorgensen, Jeff Clines, Dave Landry, and 
Doyle Estes
Board Members via Zoom: Erika Tordsen, Julie Ashworth, Shuree Mortenson, and Jerry Oster
Staff Members Present: Teri Roetman, Twyla Olson, Fritz Miller, and SeVern Ashes
Friends Staff Present: Ryan Howlett and via Zoom Laura Petersen 

CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order by chair Kay Jorgensen at 1:30pm MST.
Teri Roetman did roll call. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
A motion was made by Doyle Estes to approve the April 10th meeting minutes as presented. Second by Jeff Clines. Motion carried. 

FINANCIAL REPORT
Laura Peterson presented the unaudited June financials. The total revenues ended June with 9.6 million dollars, an 8% increase over last year. We had an increase of $530,00 including one-time funds for the upgrades made to our Emergency Alert System. The remaining portion of the funds were primarily tied to salary policy. Everything landed where we anticipated for the revenue side. Looking at the operating expenses we have now decreased the number of interns, reduced some of the part-time hours, and left one FTE open. Management reviewed contracts; ending some that we thought we could survive without, and kept the ones needed for local content.  We have about $315,000 in expenditures related to the Mitchell tower project as well as AC replacement in Vermillion. The overall total operating expenses was 9.8 million dollars, an increase of 3.7%.  With revenues and expenditures, we have a net loss of around $242,000. We ended up using some of our cash reserves in the beginning of the year. 
Laura presented the FY25 projections with the known data available to her. The total revenues are looking to be around 9.8 million dollars with an increase of $220,000 over last year. Contributions from Friends of SDPB will remain about the same as well as CPB funding. We have been awarded a FEMA/CPB grant. There is a remaining $135,000 balance for the Mitchell tower project and $180,000 for the AC system replacement in Vermillion. 
The projected total expenses are around 10.5 million dollars with a net income/loss of around $750,000 and a negative cash balance around $248,000. The money from FEMA/CPB grant funding could help offset this. The managers are monitoring this closely and will make more adjustments when/if needed.
Kay thanked Laura for all her work on these projections; her work is appreciated by the board. 

A motion was made by Dave Landry to accept the financial report as presented. Second by Doyle Estes.  Motion carried. 




EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Julie Overgaard ’s written report can be found in the board packet. On the federal side she feels it’s very early in the season, but the Labor HHS Appropriations shows level funding for next year which is good news. The 3rd round of FEMA grant funding has been approved. FEMA and CPB are wrapping up final contracts for the round one money.  We anticipate and award in round one and in September we can apply for round 2 funding. In the spring will be round three of funding. We are hoping the CPB funds grant piece will come for the infrastructure and needs with public safety. Towers will be considered in future funding for later rounds. 
It’s been a busy summer at SDPB getting content produced for fall programming. Since adding Sioux Falls and Rapid City offices we have decided to give back some of our space to USD for the International Students Department in our Vermillion location. We have moved our 1st floor staff up to 2nd floor. A few engineering staff, our network operations center, loading dock area, and main studio remain on first floor with new security. 
SeVern and Julie were recently in Pierre to talk about budget requests for FY26. We are focusing on the needs for SD.net equipment refresh that does all our open government. The equipment is nearing end of life. We are looking to add some video capabilities as well. In 2026 to be ADA compliant, we will have need to offer audio transcriptions for those hard of hearing or some other disability. To upgrade our equipment will be around 120,000 to 130,000 dollars. We need to make these upgrades before the equipment fails and we are unable to fulfill our duties in open government. We are also teaming up with state radio in an ask to provide extra security protection to all our field and major transmission sites.  
Shout out to Marcy Drew and her education team for all their work in creating a series of video shorts and educational lessons from the SDPB documentary Tatanka: A Way of Life.  The feedback from Pine Ridge has been wonderful. They are pleased their teachers have access to this curriculum. Science Steve has expanded his dissection video library. These are some of the most used videos locally and nationally. The education team is also working with the Department of Education to create more education modules for our video library. 
We had three staff members depart recently. Mark Bremmon (field engineer) has retired. Heather Benson (Digital Strategies Manager) and Krystal Schoenbauer who has helped with the production of South Dakota Focus. Mark’s position will be filled later and the other two will need to be filled.  

FRIENDS OF SDPB REPORT
Ryan Howlett reported on three topics. Corporate Support-is going very well while hitting record highs with digital underwriting opportunities. Membership-Kate’s department has hit their numbers for FY24; we are worried about inflation and media fatigue. You will see us moving more into experiences for our members in communities, instead of selling swag or DVDs. Leadership Giving-Val Simpson and Wade Gemar have joined our major donor giving team since Carol Johnson has left. There is a little dip due to needing time for new staff to get up to speed and create trust in donor relationships. Friends will continue to do what they can to help support the network and are working on their strategic plan to increase revenue. The Friends Advocacy program focuses on educating legislators what SDPB has to offer, and their role in public safety. February 7th will be SDPB day at the Capitol during legislative session.  




STRATEGIC PLAN UPDATE
Twyla Olson gave a power point presentation showing SDPB’s audience growth across all media platforms. We are placing more local content wherever we can. We have updated our sdpb.org homepage making it easier to navigate. There will be some radio programming changes beginning on September 3rd.  We will have more local content available in our daily programming. In the Moment program will be pre-recorded to adjust the focus to allow for deeper dives into issues with multiple perspectives in the hour. The producers of this program will create a weekly Producer’s Pick Podcast.

SeVern Ashes gave an update on FEMA grant administered by CPB. A map was shown of SDPB’s shared infrastructure. We use all our towers and microwaves for emergency alerts and public safety. Our staff do an incredible job keeping us on the air. 

ADJOURNMENT
Doyle Estes made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 3:05pm. Second by Jeff Clines. 
Motion carried. 
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